
Up Hatherley Parish Council: Minutes of a Parish Council Meeting, held at the Village Hall, Cold Pool Lane, Up Hatherley, on Tuesday 10th July  2018, at 7.30 pm.

939 Members Present

Chairman: A. Bamford; Cllr. P. Worsley, S. Bamford, N. Holden, S. Fowler, D Young, R. Whyborn, D. Willcox, A. Houlton and R. Johnes  

Also in Attendance: Clerk Kathryn Oakey and 4 parishioners.  

940 Welcome

The Chairman welcomed all to the meeting.  This is the fourth parish event in seven days, following the Crime Prevention meeting, C5 and Up Hatherley In Bloom presentation evening.  The minutes of the C5 group arrived today so will be discussed later in the meeting, and feedback on both the other events will be provided under group reports.

941 Apologies for absence 
Cllr. J. Wells 
942 Notice of Vacancies / co-option of new members

There are five vacancies on the parish council, and the Clerk has added details onto the website.  There has been some interest, so hopefully we will be able to fill these over the coming months.
943 Declaration of Members’ Interests

Cllr Young expressed an interest in the discussion on Lakeside sensory garden to be taken under group reports.
944 Submissions from Members of the Public

Bill Sargison, the Church Treasurer, complimented the Parish Council on the excellent Up Hatherley in Bloom presentation evening.  The evening met all the expectations that were set out when the event was first set up many years ago.
He informed the Council that the Church was looking for funding to make essential repairs.  As the only listed building in Up Hatherley and a great community facility, being open to the public from dawn to dusk, it was vital now that funds were raised to support this.  He asked whether the Church could rely on the Council’s support, particularly when grant funding is applied for.  

The approximate value of the works is £150,000, and Bill circulated a leaflet setting out the requirements.  A formal launch appeal has not yet taken place, and is to be held later in the year, and the Council will be invited.  He noted that when he was a parish councillor he was involved in setting out the Parish Plan, and a part of this was about community engagement and involvement and stated that he thought that this was what the Church was about, offering a place for the community.

The Chairman noted that the Council shares these sentiments and consider the church to be a vital part of the community.  In principal, the Council would be happy to assist, however a sum of money would need further consideration so at this stage it was an agreement in principal.  All agreed.

945 Minutes of the Parish Council Meeting held on 8th May 2018
The Chairman signed and initialled the pages.  The following matters arising were discussed:
Paragraph 924: It was agreed that the non-councillor members on the Social & Recreation working group should be added, including Elaine Lawrence, Angela Goldsby, Wendy State, Lesley Wells and Caroline Worsley. 
Paragraph 928:  The issue on Coombe Glen Lane will be kept on the agenda, however no further action to date.
Paragraph 929: The works on the greens  have been completed, however pollarding will take place later in the year with the willow trees being raised to a height of 3 metres for now.
The location of the bins in the parish has been completed, and the Footpaths group will meet to determine whether and where new ones are needed.
The hanging basket plants have been stolen.  It was suggested that a letter is sent to local residents living around the hall to see if they know who is doing this.  The use of a Guardcam will be followed up by the Village Hall group, in the meantime it was suggested that we replant the planters.  The Clerk raised the issue of the sprinkler system being broken so the Village Hall group will look at this as well.
Cllr Johnes will add some photos and a write up about the history of the Boundary Walk.

946 C5 Minutes
The Chairman had circulated the minutes of this meeting.  One action was that the parishes have been asked to produce an Emergency Plan.  Leckhampton have already done theirs, and Cllr Young agreed to ask them for details when he attends their meeting later this week.  Cllr Fowler suggested that all that was needed was a list of resources available in an emergency and flexibility on how to apply them.  .  The Chairman also noted that we now have a parish councillor liaison officer in the form of Alex Higginbath.
Working Group Reports 

947 Planning and Strategy   
PW’s report is shown below:
	  NO
	ADDRESS
	RESPONSE
	VIEWED
	DISP’D

	00895
	89 Kingscote Road West
	N/O criteria
	
	online

	00889
	347 Hatherley Road
	N/O criteria
	
	online

	00928
	Greenwode Leghe
	N/O criteria
	
	

	01965
	11 Manor Farm Drive
	N/O criteria
	
	online

	00957
	68 Long Mynd Avenue
	N/O criteria
	
	online

	01077
	5 Carmarthen Road
	N/O criteria
	
	online

	01087
	Mead House, Sunnyfield Lane
	N/O criteria
	
	online

	01597
	6 Wards Road
	N/O 
	
	online

	01035
	11 Ferndale Close
	N/O criteria
	
	online


All were for extensions except 6 Wards Road which was for an external wheelchair ramp access to three floors, and Greenwode Leghe which was a replacement roof for a garage already approved under application 17/01840.

The decision was deferred on the large extension to 89 Kingscote Road West to see if any neighbours objected. Although someone did the inspector felt it was not valid and we therefore agreed to respect his decision.

There was also a query on the erection of a fence between 1 and 3 Fernleigh Crescent to see if it fell within the rules of an open plan estate.  Apparently, it does so no further action was taken.

EXTRA PLANNING APPLICATION

We objected to the Tewkesbury BC planning application for a change of use to the former farm shop on Up Hatherley Way by endorsing a detailed letter from Les Godwin.  It was considered that the text provided on the website was misleading.

Code of Conduct Training

The Borough Solicitor will carry this out on 30th August in Charlton Kings.  The Clerk will circulate the details, and will advise who is attending.

948 Footpaths and Open Spaces
Public Rights of Way (PRoW)

Cllr Willcox informed the meeting that he had submitted the documents to the county council, however they have requested that leaseholders be informed.  He is therefore following this up and trying to identify who they are from the land registry site.
Pocket Park

Cllr Whyborn informed the meeting that work is scheduled to commence on the 25th July.  It has been identified that the litter bin that was in the original plans has been removed, however all present agreed that it should be reinstated so Cllr Whyborn will pass this on.  

Cllr Whyborn has a meeting with the school and decisions are outstanding on the type of trees to be planted and where the wild flower area is to go.
949 Highways and Transportation
Cllr Whyborn report had been circulated and is attached at Annex A.  He reported that the mobile VAS has stopped working and the problem seems to be with the batteries.  Although they were charged, they seem to run down very quickly and the battery itself is heavy and antiquated.  A resident in the parish has challenged the location of the device, however all present agreed that the current siting made sense.  Cllr Bamford will try charging again to see if the device will work.  If not, it may be worth exploring alternative options and the Chairman will follow this up.

The Chairman reported that the stats from the devices show quite a number of hits outside the village hall and approaching the Sunnyfield Lane roundabout(2542 in a 3 week period).
Cllr Whyborn reported that any overspend on the Grovefield Way / Up Hatherley Way Cycleway will be absorbed by Amey, and the county council do recognise that the works were not particularly well managed or to time.  They also only appear to cover about a third of the distance that was on the original specification .  

Cllr Whyborn referred to our top five priorities for Highways works, and asked all to review to ensure that they are still the priorities for the parish, and advise him of any changes and any other highways issues before the next meeting.
950 Finance 

1. Accounts for Payment listed below were approved:
[image: image1.emf]Cheque No. £ Detail Payee

1149 978.99Insurance Aurich

1150 100.00subs GPFA

Direct Payment £ Detail Payee

22-May 222.00village hall works moore dm

22-May 360.00printing color co

22-May 12.50tax admin pata

29-May 125.00Hall Mgt May C Oakey 

29-May 400.00Salary May K Oakey 

01-Jun 861.38loan repayment pwlb

11-Jun 183.75water rates water plus

11-Jun 191.97Village hall supplies bunzl

11-Jun 19.80window cleaning hi lo

23-Jun 355.49Q1 expenses and refund K Oakey 

25-Jun 200.00Leaflet distribution BJ Hall leaflet dist

29-Jun 125.00Hall Mgt June C Oakey 

29-Jun 400.00Salary June K Oakey 

06-Jul 198.00Magazine article UH PCC Mag

06-Jul 300.00Nibbles for UH in Bloom manor by the Lake

06-Jul 40.00Hanging baskets C Parkes

06-Jul 452.54UH In Bloom refund N Holden 


2. Internal / External Audit
The Clerk informed the meeting that there were no matters arising from the Internal Audit and papers are now with the External Auditor.  

3. Sensory Garden Lakeside School
Cllr Young expressed an interest in this item.  The Chairman reported that he, together with Cllr S Bamford and Cllr Young, had attended a meeting with Lakeside School to discuss the Sensory Garden.  Plans were passed around for members to review, and costs will total around £5,600 with our contribution being £4,500.  In addition, parents are contributing free labour and materials.  A query was raised on how the school will ensure that the garden is kept neat and tidy, and it was confirmed that they have a full time site manager and this will fall within his responsibility.
Cllr Johnes asked how we decide who to give money to, and whether there should be a more transparent grant application system, to ensure that resources are passed on fairly.  The Chairman responded that the External Auditor had expressed concerns about the Parish’s level of reserves, and therefore this had been included within the Budget to ensure that reserves were reduced.  An ongoing funding stream from revenue sources could be built into the next Budget, and this will be discussed more fully at the next meeting.  

A vote was taken and all agreed that the funding be made (Cllr Young abstained).
951 Police and Community Safety Update
Cllr Young’s report is shown as Annex B.  he noted that the crime prevention evening was well attended with over 40 residents present.  A meeting will be held with the working group to ensure that we keep the momentum going, and further events will be arranged.  The Clerk confirmed that the price list from the evening had gone on the website, however there was no context on how you get hold of the items, so Cllr Young will follow this up.  He will also ask if the slides from the evening can be uploaded.
Crime statistics are shown in the appendix.  This does not include the new parish boundary, which will be added for the next update.  There has been a recent spate of burglaries in Sunnyfield Lane and Fernleigh.

952 Communications and Village Hall

The group has not yet met so there was no report.  Cllr Johnes reported that hits on the website were increasing, particularly with the Summer Gardens Competition. The group will meet to discuss a range of issues before the next full council meeting in September
953 Social and Recreation

The Gardens competition evening was a great success with standing room only at the magnificent venue, Manor by the Lake.  The Cheltenham Borough Mayor had presented the prizes as well as giving an excellent speech himself. Radio Gloucestershire had recorded a number of interviews which will be aired through the week and Cotswold Life will be producing an article for their September magazine. Lots of photos were taken and will be added to the website.  Cllr S Bamford  noted that in previous years Groves Batteries have sponsored the photographer, however this was not done this year, so Cllr Holden proposed, seconded by Cllr S Bamford, that the parish council make a contribution of £160 to the photographer, Zoe Bamford  (£100) and to Alex Goodfield (£60) for all the technical assistance.  A vote was taken and all agreed.
954 Next Meeting

The next meeting will be on 4th September 2018.

……………………………………………………..  4 Sept 2018

Chairman

List of Annexes:

Annex ‘A’   Highways Report
Annex 'B'    Police and Community Safety Update
ANNEX A

HIGHWAYS REPORT TO PARISH COUNCIL FOR COUNCIL MEETING 10th JULY 2018

Meeting held at Village Hall 19th June 2018 4 pm

Present: Roger Whyborn (chair) Adrian Bamford, Stuart Fowler


: Rob Vale (GCC), Simon Wheeler (County ‘Cllr)

1) Various Issues in progress, promised or recently completed:


· Mobile VAS now operational but has just stopped working

Action RW/AB

· “Pocket” Park – Wards Road - work  due to start July 2018 (CBC) – RW clarifying school input, but this is not now critical.

· Shrubbery at slip road by CPL/Sunnyfield roundabout now cut back by Ubico – further work expected, and on roundabout – to be clarified


Action RW
· Re-surfacing outside Morrison is now completed.

· Short/medium term repairs done in Caernarvon Road using “Jet-patching”

· Re-surfacing Hatherley Road near Heron Road, now promised imminent

· Patching Long Mynd Avenue carriageway, low number end, promised imminently

· Patching Broad Oak Way carriageway, worst areas, promised imminently.

Above three items
Action RV

2) Parish next priorities – Footways – minor works:

· Hatherley Road pavement (odd no side) slabbed areas -slip Road to The Hatherley **

· Broad Oak Way back roads (i.e. next to carriageways) **

· Kingscote Road West bend (odd no side either side of number 75) **

· Carmarthen Road and  Long Mynd  Avenue – need a walkover to determine needs. **

· Action RV with GCC budget priorities– all items **

· Caernarvon Road. This is a major work, to be carried out in conjunction with road (below)

3) Parish next priorities – carriageways – minor works:

· Hatherley Road slip Road by Coney Gree, This is agreed to be carried out with funding from  County Cllr  2018/19 Highway Local money 

       Action RV(SW funding)
· A request was made to redefine lane marking (i.e. 2 lanes) on the approach to CPL/Sunnyfield rbt from Hatherley Road direction 



Action RV
4) Caernarvon Road (Hatherley Road to pinch points) major work and design study

· Re-surface Caernarvon Road, at the same time resurface footways, remove humps, and replace with other suitable traffic calming such as long platform alongside Caernarvon Park, and/or as part of 20 mph wide area scheme.  To initiate this and as it were get something considered, it was agreed that Roger and Simon would agree a simple design brief to enable something to be designed using funding left over from 2017/18 Highway Local money. 






Action RW/SW
5) New cycleway

· This had not been a smoothly run project and may not be addressing the correct needs; Rob Vale undertook to look at the projects history, particularly the design changes which had been made along the way since its conception over 10 year ago.

Action RV
· In terms of where we go from here, UHPC requested better lane markings, i.e.on the lane itself, and a greatly reduced number of bicycle markings on the carriageway.
Action RV
6) Other

· Each C/Cllr has about 4 weeks per year of lengthsman time allocated. We should consider whether there are suitable repair jobs in our area which qualify. 
           Action UHPC
· Safety walkovers where appropriate can be requested from Amey-GCC-Highways.

· RW asked if GCC-Highways could supply latest design thinking on barrier entrances to footpaths which encourage mobility scooters/child buggies/wheelchairs whilst deterring motor cycles and the like. RV say he would ask.



Action RV
Meeting closed at 5:35 pm

ANNEX B

Police and Community Safety Update Report

Neighbourhood Watch

The NW meeting at the Village Hall on 28March was a great success with over
70 Parishioners attending. Richard Johnes Newsletter certainly did the trick as did postings on the Web Site. The NW Officers Bob Lloyd and Simon Bailey (Cheltenham) were very impressed and are in the process of starting new schemes in the Parish and strengthening existing ones. The Parish is committed to providing NW signs as required. 


Crime Prevention Meeting 3 July 2018
Following the success of the NW meeting it was decided to do a follow up focussed on Crime Prevention. Martin Surl the Police & Crime Commissioner and David McFarlane, Senior Harm Reduction Manager, Gloucestershire Police both attended as key speakers. There was also an update on how NW was progressing in the Parish. Around 40 Parishioners attended. Whilst down on the first meeting (England Playing Columbia may have been a factor!!), still a success.

It is intended to hold a follow up meeting during the summer with Bob Lloyd and Simon Bailey to discuss progress so far, and what we can jointly do next to maintain the momentum.

Adrian discussed what we are doing re NW at the Cheltenham C5 meeting. As a result Leckhampton with Warden Hill Parish Council intend to follow our lead. I am attending a Council meeting on 12 July with Simon Bailey to talk to them. They intend to use our Newsletter as a template – Richard I suggest you need royalties!
Crime & Statistics 

Anti-social behaviour continues to be the largest area of crime in the Parish. 

Crime stats for April 2018 & by year 2014-2017 are in a separate Excel Document.

At time of writing May’s figures not yet published.


In June there were a number of local Burglaries including Sunnyfield Lane & Fernleigh Crescent. There have also been a series of similar type break-ins around the Benhall area.
Modus Operandi appears to be - minimum damage, items stolen mainly cash, phones & keys, particularly Car Keys. Where possible they then steal the car.
Unfortunately the Chair has experience.
The Burglar(s) are nicknamed the creeper because he/ they make minimal noise and disturbance and are in and out in a flash.

[image: image2.emf]Crime type by Month 2018 - Up 

Hatherley

Jan

Feb Mar Apr Total

Anti-social behaviour

8 6 8 16 38 35.51%

Bicycle theft

1 0 3 0 4 3.74%

Burglary

5 1 1 0 7 6.54%

Criminal damage and arson

1 1 4 2 8 7.48%

Drugs

0 0 0 1 1 0.93%

Other crime

0 0 1 0 1 0.93%

Other theft

5 5 3 3 16 14.95%

Possession of weapons

0 0 0 2 2 1.87%

Public order

0 0 0 0 0 0.00%

Robbery

0 0 0 0 0 0.00%

Shoplifting

2 0 0 3 5 4.67%

Theft from the person

0 2 0 0 2 1.87%

Vehicle crime

1 4 0 6 11 10.28%

Violence and sexual offences

2 2 2 6 12 11.21%

TOTALS Up Hatherley

25 21 22 39 107 100.00%

TOTALS for Benhall 51 45 67 57 220

Crime type for April 2018

Up Hatherley Benhall Cheltenham Town Totals % Up Hatherley % Benhall

Anti-social behaviour

16 13 122 151 10.60% 8.61%

Bicycle theft

0 0 9 9 0.00% 0.00%

Burglary

0 7 9 16 0.00% 43.75%

Criminal damage and arson

2 4 18 24 8.33% 16.67%

Drugs

1 2 4 7 14.29% 28.57%

Other crime

0 0 0 0 #DIV/0! #DIV/0!

Other theft

3 3 21 27 11.11% 11.11%

Possession of weapons

2 2 0 4 50.00% 50.00%

Public order

0 2 13 15 0.00% 13.33%

Robbery

0 0 3 3 0.00% 0.00%

Shoplifting

3 5 44 52 5.77% 9.62%

Theft from the person

0 0 6 6 0.00% 0.00%

Vehicle crime

6 9 6 21 28.57% 42.86%

Violence and sexual offences

6 10 52 68 8.82% 14.71%

TOTALS 

39 57 307 403 9.68% 14.14%

Up Hatherley by Year

2017 2016 2015 2014

Crime type Total % Total % Total % Total %

Anti-social behaviour 153 44% 143 44% 131 41% 128 51%

Bicycle theft 8 3% 10 3% 4 1% 2 1%

Burglary 29 7% 24 7% 49 15% 28 11%

Criminal damage and arson 20 7% 22 7% 23 7% 25 10%

Drugs 5 1% 3 1% 1 0% 3 1%

Other crime 6 0% 0 0% 0 0% 2 1%

Other theft 35 11% 35 11% 34 11% 27 11%

Possession of weapons 0 0% 0 0% 1 0% 0 0%

Public order 3 1% 3 1% 4 1% 1 0%

Robbery 1 0% 0 0% 0 0% 1 0%

Shoplifting 9 7% 23 7% 10 3% 12 5%

Theft from the person 1 1% 3 1% 3 1% 0 0%

Vehicle crime 61 11% 36 11% 30 9% 12 5%

Violence and sexual offences 32 7% 21 7% 32 10% 12 5%

TOTALS 363 100% 323 100% 322 100% 253 100%
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4th Sept 2018

